
Dear colleagues 
 
I hope this email finds you well. As we approach the Welsh Government lockdown review on 
Friday, I thought it would be helpful if I offered you a detailed Covid update. 
  
Generally, things are showing significant improvement all across Wales, in Gwent and 
across the county borough. I’ve provided the tables below as it provides you with detail of 
the new cases and positivity rates. You can see lots of green arrows pointing downwards 
which is good news and you will find us just below the national average, which is a 
significant improvement to where we were a few weeks ago – you will recall we were in the 
region of 900 cases per 100,000 population.  
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Hospitals across Gwent and Wales as a whole are still under significant pressure but the 
numbers of in-patients being treated for COVID are falling gradually, albeit still above the 
Wave 1 peak.  Unfortunately, there is still tragedy involved with the disease with the U.K. 
topping 100,000 deaths yesterday and Wales closing in on 5,000. The media coverage on 
this yesterday and this morning has been heart-wrenching, as it has reminded me that there 
are real people behind each of these numbers. 
 
Whilst Wales is getting safer, it is not yet safe. Things may be getting better but they are not 
yet good enough. We are still in ALERT LEVEL 4 with all the restrictions this brings and we 
have been here for a month. I’d love to say that things will change shortly but I don’t 
anticipate this changing when the First Minister makes his address on Friday setting out his 
three weekly review findings. Although there may be some indication from him, on how 
children will return to school shortly. 
  
The vaccination programme is featuring regularly through the national media and appears to 
be a national political hot potato! This vaccination programme is massive and you would 
have noted earlier that we are playing our part, offering up Newbridge Leisure Centre as a 
mass vaccination centre. 
 

The table below is accurate as of yesterday.  



 
  
I know all of this feels a bit like “ground-hog” day. We have come so far but still have such a 
long way to go with many months of this in front of us. If Wales Government are to achieve 
their target of priority groups 1-4 being vaccinated by mid-February, then 22,539 
vaccinations have to be delivered. Quite a large number, I’m sure you will agree.   
  
Across the county borough all GPs are playing their part and New Tredegar and Caerphilly 
Leisure centres will be used to help the GP vaccination programmes in those areas. You will 
also be aware that our very own Ty Penallta has played a valuable role in offering 
vaccinations for our communities for a number of weeks. Newbridge Leisure Centre opens 
on the weekend, to replace Ty Penallta as it offers much more capacity and allows about 
1000 vaccinations to be delivered each day. Although, this does give me a headache in 
terms of the forthcoming May elections, as I use both Newbridge and Caerphilly Leisure 
centres for the election counts. 
  
Whilst Covid is enough to keep us all busy, we have been stretched even further. Over the 
last week, we’ve been dealing with floods, snow as well as our 800 other services that we 
continue to provide. I continue to be overwhelmed by the many great examples of public 
service at its best. Our schools are open with a combination of face to face, on-line and 
blended learning and like many of you I have first-hand experience of the daily challenges 
that come with home learning, but it is likely to continue for some while yet - so lots of deep 
breaths will be needed! 
  
As ever please look after yourself and don’t forget to let me or your manager know if you 
need any help.  
 
Remember we are in this to the end and we’re in it together. We have to pace ourselves so 
we all get there in one piece, to allow us to then re-group and deliver great things once 
again. 
 
Easy to say I know, far harder to do – but I know I have the best team alongside me! 
  
Take care 
Christina 
 


